

JULY	2025
------	------

FACT SHEET

Facts About Fentanyl Smuggling — Most Seizures Occur At Ports of Entry Where U.S. Citizens Are The Primary Smugglers



ver the last decade, a surge in the availability and use of synthetic opioids has led to a staggering toll of overdoses in the United States. From 2013 to 2023, the national drug overdose death rate more than doubled, with drug overdose deaths peaking in 2022 at 107,941.¹ Much of this was due to the rise in fentanyl, a powerful synthetic opioid commonly used for pain management in hospital settings, which was also responsible for 70 percent of overdose deaths in 2023.² While overdose deaths have fallen from their record highs,³ the threat posed by synthetic opioids remains as does the importance of properly understanding how fentanyl enters the United States.

This fact sheet explains:

- Where fentanyl is smuggled into the United States?
- Who is smuggling fentanyl into the United States?

This fact sheet uses two separate datasets to confirm what has long been reported by law enforcement sources and other researchers: that the majority of fentanyl smuggled across the southern border enters not on the backs of migrants crossing the border on foot, but in the vehicles and on the bodies of U.S. citizens and other lawful entrants seeking admission at land ports of entry.⁴ Using two separate datasets described below, we confirm roughly four in five people apprehended for smuggling fentanyl into the United States at the southern border between October 2018 and June 2024 were U.S. citizens — the rest were largely individuals with visas, border crossing cards, or other permission to enter the United States lawfully at a port of entry.

Despite this reality, many Americans falsely believe that migrants are the ones bringing fentanyl into the country.⁵ This narrative has been fueled by political rhetoric that seeks to link the issue of migration at the southern border directly with the opioid epidemic.⁶ However, this data shows conclusively that the two issues are distinct. Migrants are not responsible for the fentanyl epidemic. Rather, there is bipartisan agreement that efforts to reduce the volume of fentanyl smuggled across the southern border should focus primarily on ports of entry,⁷ where millions of people enter every month. Longstanding weaknesses in port security permit transnational criminal organizations to hide small volumes of the powerful synthetic opioid among other lawful trade and traffic and remain the border's biggest vulnerability to fentanyl smuggling.

Background

rug smugglers have been bringing drugs into the United States through ports of entry for decades. In 2011, the Department of Justice noted that "Mexican-based [transnational criminal organizations] primarily smuggle cocaine, heroin, and methamphetamine through [ports of entry] in California and South Texas."⁸

The primary reason that cartels utilize ports of entry is the sheer volume of people and vehicles crossing through ports of entry on any given day for legitimate trade and travel On the average day in March 2025, 204,241 personal vehicles carrying 361,764 passengers crossed the border, along with 104,926 pedestrians, 21,359 trucks carrying 37,456 cargo containers, 352 buses carrying 5,255 passengers, and 31 trains pulling 3,390 rail cars (see Figure 1).



FIGURE 1: AVERAGE DAILY ENTRIES AT U.S.-MEXICO LAND PORTS OF ENTRY, MARCH 2025

Source: U.S. Department of Transportation, Border Crossing Entry Data, https://data.bts.gov/stories/s/Tables-Query-Tool/6rt4-smhh.

For example, at the Otay Mesa port of entry near San Diego, California, an average of 22,000 vehicles entered each day in December 2024 (including 3,000 trucks). At the nearby San Ysidro port of entry, nearly 40,000 passenger vehicles enter per day.⁹ Combined, an additional 29,000 pedestrians crossed at the two ports of entry per day in December 2024.¹⁰

Most people crossing the land border will not receive intensive screening, because to do so would slow border traffic to a crawl and make it impossible for people and cargo to travel efficiently. Few vehicles passing through southern border ports of entry are subject to any screening for narcotics. Despite years of investments in new technology at ports of entry, as of spring 2024, just 20 percent of commercial traffic and five percent of passenger vehicle traffic were screened through non-intrusive inspection technology.¹¹ This represented a small but measurable increase from early 2023, when just 17 percent of commercial traffic and two percent of passenger vehicle traffic was screened with non-intrusive inspection technology.¹²

The sheer volume of this traffic, combined with the low chance of any individual person being subject to a more detailed screening, means that criminal organizations can easily smuggle narcotics: concealed with a traveler who is themselves concealed among all the other travelers, safe in the knowledge that only a small portion of people, vehicles, or cargo containers can be searched at any given time.

Official data suggests that this tactic is highly effective for criminal organizations. An annual report submitted to Congress by the Department of Homeland Security in 2023 estimated that U.S. Customs and Border Protection (CBP) stops less than three percent of cocaine smuggled through land ports of entry at the southern border.¹³

While criminal organizations have been smuggling cocaine and other hard drugs across the U.S.-Mexico border for years, fentanyl smuggling is relatively new. Fentanyl was first mentioned as a rising threat in the National Drug Threat Assessment in 2014.¹⁴ In 2013-2014, fentanyl was primarily manufactured in China and then shipped to the United States through the postal service or via Mexico.¹⁵ By 2019, however, China agreed to restrict the manufacture of fentanyl, and production began to shift to Mexico itself, with precursor chemicals smuggled to Mexico which were used to manufacture the drug in illicit laboratories.¹⁶

CBP first began publishing data on fentanyl seizures in Fiscal Year (FY) 2015, when the agency seized under 100 pounds of fentanyl. Seizures rose every year that followed, spiking after COVID hit as lower cross-border traffic led to shifts in smuggling patterns¹⁷ and as Mexico became the primary source of fentanyl manufacturing.¹⁸ Seizures peaked at 27,023 pounds in FY 2023 (see Figure 2).¹⁹



FIGURE 2: CBP FENTANYL SEIZURES IN POUNDS, FY 2015 TO 2024

Source: U.S. Customs and Border Protection, "Drug Seizure Statistics," https://www.cbp.gov/newsroom/stats/drug-seizure-statistics; U.S. Customs and Border Protection, "FY 21 - FY24 Nationwide Drug Seizures," https://www.cbp.gov/sites/default/files/2024-10/nationwide-drugs-fy21-fy24.csv.

Importantly, fentanyl seizures peaked in spring 2023 and have been declining since. CBP fentanyl seizures hit record levels in April 2023 at 3,220 pounds. Although the exact reason is not yet clear, seizures fell nearly every month after that, and by March 2025 had dropped to just 760 pounds. This drop in seizures occurred almost entirely at ports of entry, with nationwide Border Patrol fentanyl seizures in April 2025 (133 pounds) remaining at roughly the same levels as April 2024 (140 pounds) and April 2023 (137 pounds),²⁰ despite dramatically fewer migrant crossings.

Evidence suggests that less fentanyl may be coming into the country because there is less demand for it in the U.S. as opioid overdoses fell dramatically in 2024, with official CDC data through November 2024 showing that overdose deaths dropped in all but two states.²¹ Should these trends continue, it suggests the worst of the fentanyl crisis may be behind us.

Where is Fentanyl Smuggled into the United States?

he vast majority of fentanyl is smuggled into the United States at ports of entry, similar to other drugs (less common means include cross-border tunnels, drones, catapults, and on foot).²² As the head of the DEA testified to Congress in 2023, "Our investigations do tell us that the vast majority of fentanyl is coming in the ports of entry."²³

This observation is supported by an American Immigration Council analysis of nearly 700 press releases and social media posts published by CBP between January 2021 and March 2024 touting the seizure of fentanyl at or near the southern border.²⁴ While these press reports are not a comprehensive source of data on every fentanyl seizure, they allow for researchers to track certain information which is not reported elsewhere, including the location of the seizure and the method by which the smuggler attempted to bring fentanyl into the United States.

In total, 519 press releases identified smuggling incidents occurring at ports of entry, 101 occurred at Border Patrol checkpoints on roads and highways inside the United States, 49 occurred when Border Patrol pulled over a vehicle, and just 10 occurred between ports of entry when migrants were stopped on foot or fentanyl was found abandoned.



FIGURE 3: FENTANYL SEIZURES REPORTED BY CBP, BY LOCATION, JANUARY 14, 2021 TO MARCH 24, 2024

Source: American Immigration Council analysis of CBP media releases.

As a result, there is little evidence to suggest migrants are bringing fentanyl across the border on foot — or that migration is linked to fentanyl at all. While some have speculated that high levels of irregular migration provide an opportunity for drug smuggling (on the logic that border agents are distracted), the data provides no support for this theory. Migration has risen and fallen with no correlation between drug seizures.²⁵

CBP's public drug seizure data further supports this fact. From FY 2018 through FY 2024, a seven-year period, over 92 percent of all fentanyl was seized either at a port of entry or at a Border Patrol vehicle checkpoint (see Figure 4).²⁶



FIGURE 4: CBP FENTANYL SEIZURES BY LOCATION

Source: U.S. Customs and Border Protection, "Drug Seizure Statistics," https://www.cbp.gov/newsroom/stats/drug-seizure-statistics; U.S. Customs and Border Protection, "FY 21 – FY24 Nationwide Drug Seizures," https://www.cbp.gov/sites/default/files/2024-10/ nationwide-drugs-fy21-fy24.csv; U.S. Customs and Border Protection, "Nationwide Drug Seizures Dataset FY19 – FY22, https://www.cbp.gov/sites/default/files/assets/documents/2022-Oct/nationwide-drugs-fy19-fy22.csv; U.S. Customs and Border Protection, "CBP Enforcement Statistics FY2018," https://www.cbp.gov/newsroom/stats/cbp-enforcement-statistics-fy2018.

Just eight percent of CBP fentanyl seizures occurred at any other location, and as the CBP media releases suggest, the majority of the other Border Patrol seizures were vehicle stops, not migrant apprehensions on foot. These vehicle stops can at times result in very large seizures. For example, in 2022, a single stop of a GMC pickup truck at 3:00 AM in Campo, California resulted in the arrest of a U.S. citizen who was transporting 250 pounds of fentanyl concealed in a spare tire and the vehicle's gas tank.²⁷ In total, out of 32 Border Patrol vehicle stops recorded in CBP press releases in which citizenship was reported, 28 involved arrests of U.S. citizens and 1 involved a lawful permanent resident.

Who is smuggling fentanyl into the United States?

ecause most fentanyl seizures occur at ports of entry, the majority of fentanyl is smuggled by people who can enter the United States legally. These individuals can evade detection by posing as normal travelers entering or re-entering the United States. As a result, transnational criminal organizations tend to recruit U.S. citizens, who receive the least scrutiny on entry.²⁸

Data obtained through the Freedom of Information Act²⁹ confirms that most people arrested smuggling fentanyl into the United States at southern border ports of entry are U.S. citizens. In total, 81.2 percent of all seizures at ports of entry along the southwest border (specifically, under the San Diego, Tucson, El Paso, and Laredo Field Offices) from fiscal years 2019 through June 2024 were U.S. citizens (see Figure 5). The FOIA data is supported by the American Immigration Council's analysis of CBP media releases; of 127 instances in which citizenship status of a person caught smuggling fentanyl through a port of entry was reported, 99 (78 percent) were U.S. citizens.



FIGURE 5: NATIONALITY OF INDIVIDUALS CAUGHT SMUGGLING FENTANYL AT PORTS OF ENTRY, FY 2019 THROUGH JUNE 2024

Source: Data produced by CBP under the Freedom of Information Act.

Fentanyl is smuggled through ports of entry in three main ways: on foot through pedestrian lanes, concealed in passenger vehicles, and concealed in commercial traffic. The American Immigration Council's analysis of CBP media releases found that the single most common method of smuggling was in passenger vehicles, followed by pedestrian traffic and then commercial traffic (see Figure 6).



FIGURE 6: MANNER OF ENTRY, FENTANYL SMUGGLING AT PORTS OF ENTRY

Source: American Immigration Council analysis of CBP media releases.

Smuggling methods tend to be creative. For example, over a four-day period in 2023, CBP officers at the Port of Nogales found fentanyl concealed inside the body of one person, in the intake manifold of a motorcycle, and inside a pair of shoes worn by a different person.³⁰

The amount of drugs smuggled varies considerably. The American Immigration Council's analysis of CBP media releases includes pedestrians being arrested for as little as two grams of fentanyl,³¹ to one person caught with 33,220 fentanyl pills strapped to his body.³² Passenger vehicles tend to carry larger amounts, with most seizures involving over five pounds. The largest fentanyl seizure that occurred during this period involved commercial traffic, with nearly 800 pounds of fentanyl found in a shipment of green beans in April 2023.³³

Most of the individuals arrested smuggling fentanyl through ports of entry are young, with the largest share of individuals in their 20s to 30s. (See Figure 7). According to information obtained through FOIA, the median age of U.S. citizens arrested between FY 2019 and June 2024 for attempting to smuggle fentanyl through southern border ports of entry is 30.³⁴



FIGURE 7. AGE OF U.S. CITIZENS ARRESTED FOR FENTANYL SMUGGLING BY CBP, FY 2019 THROUGH JUNE 2024

The data above largely aligns with data from the U.S. Sentencing Commission, which reports on the immigration status of individuals who are convicted and sentenced nationwide for trafficking fentanyl. In total, in FY 2023, the most recent data available, 86.4 percent of individuals sentenced for fentanyl trafficking were U.S. citizens, and the average age at sentencing was 34 years.³⁵

Profiles of individuals arrested for the offense give a sense of how people are recruited for smuggling. Criminal networks operate sophisticated recruitment schemes that prey on vulnerable people who need money and are potentially willing to commit a crime to get it promising easy cash, anywhere from \$1,000 to \$10,000, for a single trip across the border.³⁶ The lure of money draws many desperate Americans, who travel across the border, meet a contact in Mexico, and are given the drug and sometimes even a vehicle to drive back across the border.

Conclusion

he fentanyl crisis and migration management are different issues, and solving them requires dealing with each issue separately. Addressing fentanyl smuggling has to start at the point where it is most serious: ports of entry. Increasing screening technology at ports of entry will allow CBP officers to catch more fentanyl concealed in vehicles, and hiring more officers will permit more screenings and reduce opportunities for smugglers. This can be combined with public health measures inside the United States that help tackle addiction and law enforcement measures aimed at reducing the power of recruitment networks.

By contrast, placing the blame on migrants seeking protection, and scrutinizing them for fictitious ties to drugs, will have little impact on fentanyl smuggling. It will only serve to demonize a population who have nothing to do with the opioid epidemic.

Source: Data produced by CBP under the Freedom of Information Act.

ENDNOTES

- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Drug Overdose Deaths in the United States, 2003-2023," December 19, 2024, https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/products/ databriefs/db522.htm.
- 2 Drug Enforcement Agency, "Overdose Deaths Decline, Fentanyl Threat Looms," December 16, 2024, https:// www.dea.gov/press-releases/2024/12/16/overdosedeaths-decline-fentanyl-threat-looms.
- 3 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Provisional Drug Overdose Death Counts," last reviewed, May 14, 2025, https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nvss/vsrr/drugoverdose-data.htm.
- 4 Philip Bump, "Most fentanyl is seized at border crossings – often from U.S. citizens," The Washington Post, October 4, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost. com/politics/2022/10/04/border-fentanyl-seizuresamericans/.
- 5 Ipsos, "On immigration, most buying into idea of 'invasion' at southern border," August 18, 2022, https://www.ipsos.com/sites/default/files/ct/news/ documents/2022-08/NPR%20Immigration%20 Topline%20%2B%20PR%2008.17.22.pdf.
- 6 Irving Washington and Hagere Yilma, "Political Rhetoric Spreads Misinformation About Fentanyl," KFF The Monitor, September 26, 2024, https://www.kff.org/themonitor/political-rhetoric-spreads-misinformationabout-fentanyl/.
- 7 See, e.g., Office of Senator John Ossoff, "NEWS: Sen. Ossoff's Bipartisan Bill to Crack Down on Fentanyl Trafficking at Southern Border Passes Key Senate Committee," September 18, 2024, https://www.ossoff. senate.gov/press-releases/news-sen-ossoffs-bipartisanbill-to-crack-down-on-fentanyl-trafficking-at-southernborder-passes-key-senate-committee-2/.
- 8 U.S. Department of Justice, National Drug Intelligence Center, "National Drug Threat Assessment 2011," August 2011,13, https://www.justice.gov/archive/ndic/ pubs44/44849/44849p.pdf.
- 9 Data from December 2024, Bureau of Transportation, "Border Crossings by Mode, Border, and State," last accessed April 24, 2025, https://data.bts.gov/Researchand-Statistics/Border-Crossings-by-Mode-Border-and-State/erjk-mneb.

10 Ibid.

- 11 Laura Strickler, Julia Ainsley and Didi Martinez, "Scanners that spot smuggled fentanyl at the border sit unused because Congress hasn't provided the cash to install them," NBC News, March 5, 2024, https://www. nbcnews.com/politics/immigration/border-fentanylscanners-unused-congress-provided-no-moneyrcna141432.
- 12 Cal Biesecker, "White House Fact Sheet Points To Slow Rollout Of Vehicle And Cargo Inspection Systems Along Border," Defense Daily, February 7, 2023, https://www. defensedaily.com/white-house-fact-sheet-points-toslow-rollout-of-vehicle-and-cargo-inspection-systemsalong-border/homeland-security/.
- 13 DHS's "cocaine seizure effectiveness rate" rose above three percent only once between Fiscal Years 2016 and 2021. Department of Homeland Security, "Border Security Metrics Report: 2022," July 3, 2023, 43 https:// ohss.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/2023-12/2023_0703_ plcy_fiscal_year_2022_border_security_metrics_ report_2021_data_0.pdf.
- U.S. Department of Justice, Drug Enforcement Agency, "National Drug Threat Assessment 2014," November 1, 2014, 15, https://www.dea.gov/sites/default/ files/2018-07/dir-ndta-unclass.pdf.
- 15 George Serletis, "Deadly High-purity Fentanyl from China is Entering the U.S. through E-commerce Channels," U.S. International Trade Commission, Office of Industry, September 2019, https://www.usitc.gov/ publications/332/executive_briefings/ebot_george_ serletis_fentanyl_from_china_pdf.pdf.
- 16 U.S. Department of Justice, Drug Enforcement Agency, "National Drug Threat Assessment 2024," May 23, 2024, 20, https://www.dea.gov/sites/default/ files/2025-02/508_5.23.2024%20NDTA-updated.pdf.
- 17 Deborah Bonello and Luis Chaparro, "Mexican Cartels Are Using More US Citizens to Smuggle Drugs Because of COVID," Vice News, November 5, 2020, https://www.vice. com/en/article/mexican-cartels-are-using-more-uscitizens-to-smuggle-drugs-because-of-covid.

ENDNOTES

- 18 Jon Kamp, José de Córdoba, and Julie Wernau, "How Two Mexican Drug Cartels Came to Dominate America's Fentanyl Supply," Wall Street Journal. https://www.wsj. com/world/americas/mexico-drug-cartels-fentanyloverdose-sinaloa-jalisco-11661866903.
- 19 U.S. Customs and Border Protection, "Drug Seizure Statistics," December 15, 2021, https://www.cbp.gov/ newsroom/stats/drug-seizure-statistics; U.S. Customs and Border Protection, "FY 21 - FY24 Nationwide Drug Seizures," https://www.cbp.gov/sites/default/ files/2024-10/nationwide-drugs-fy21-fy24.csv.
- 20 U.S. Customs and Border Protection, "Drug Seizure Statistics," last modified May 12, 2025, https://www. cbp.gov/newsroom/stats/drug-seizure-statistics.
- 21 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Provisional Drug Overdose Death Counts," last updated, May 14, 2025, https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nvss/vsrr/drugoverdose-data.htm.
- 22 U.S. Department of Justice, Drug Enforcement Agency, "National Drug Threat Assessment 2024," May 23, 2024, 9, https://www.dea.gov/sites/default/ files/2025-02/508_5.23.2024%20NDTA-updated.pdf.
- 23 Testimony of DEA Administrator Milgram, Hearing before the Senate Committee on Foreign Relations, "Countering Illicit Fentanyl Trafficking," February 15, 2023, 41, https:// www.foreign.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/f4597c23de04-fa71-e612-bcbc49b6826c/02%2015%2023%20--%20 Countering%20Illicit%20Fentanyl%20Trafficking.pdf.
- **24** Data on file with authors and is available on request.
- 25 U.S. Customs and Border Protection," Nationwide Encounters," last modified May 12, 2025, https://www. cbp.gov/newsroom/stats/nationwide-encounters; U.S. Customs and Border Protection, "Drug Seizure Statistics," last modified May 12, 2025, https://www.cbp. gov/newsroom/stats/drug-seizure-statistics.
- 26 U.S. Customs and Border Protection, "Drug Seizure Statistics," last modified May 12, 2025, https://www. cbp.gov/newsroom/stats/drug-seizure-statistics; U.S. Customs and Border Protection, "Nationwide Drug Seizures," last modified May 12, 2025, https://www.cbp. gov/document/stats/nationwide-drug-seizures.

- 27 U.S. Customs and Border Protection, "Border Patrol Agents Seize Over 200 Pounds of Fentanyl," July 18, 2022, https://www.cbp.gov/newsroom/local-media-release/ border-patrol-agents-seize-over-200-pounds-fentanyl.
- 28 Natalie Kitroeff and Robert Gebeloff, "The American Drug Mules Smuggling Fentanyl Into the U.S.," The New York Times, September 28, 2024, https://www.nytimes. com/2024/09/28/world/americas/fentanyl-drugsmugglers-us.html.
- **29** The authors of this report would like to thank David J Bier, director of immigration studies at the Cato Institute, for graciously providing the data obtained through FOIA. Data available on request.
- **30** CBP Port Director Nogales, @CBPPortDirNOG, Twitter, April 5, 2023, 10:17 AM, https://x.com/CBPPortDirNOG/ status/1643618957939671049.
- **31** U.S. Customs and Border Protection, El Paso Field Office, "CBP Officers at the El Paso ports of entry seize more than 280 pounds of drugs," January 25, 2022, https:// www.cbp.gov/newsroom/local-media-release/cbpofficers-el-paso-ports-entry-seize-more-280-poundsdrugs.
- 32 CBP Port Director Nogales, @CBPPortDirNOG, Twitter, February 16, 2024, 1:48 PM, https://x.com/ CBPPortDirNOG/status/1758563969961435255.
- **33** Li Cohen, "Nearly 800 pounds of fentanyl worth \$21.1 million found in shipment of green beans," CBS News, April 19, 2023, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/ fentanyl-worth-21-million-green-beans-customs-borderprotection/.
- **34** Data on file with author and available on request.
- **35** U.S. Sentencing Commission, "Quick Facts on Fentanyl Trafficking," 2023, https://www.ussc.gov/sites/default/ files/pdf/research-and-publications/quick-facts/ Fentanyl_FY23.pdf.
- **36** Natalie Kitroeff and Robert Gebeloff, "The American Drug Mules Smuggling Fentanyl Into the U.S.," The New York Times, September 28, 2024, https://www.nytimes. com/2024/09/28/world/americas/fentanyl-drugsmugglers-us.html.